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          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: The meeting will

          3  come to order.

          4                 Good afternoon. My name is James

          5  Sanders, Jr., and I'm the Chair of the Committee on

          6  Economic Development.

          7                 I would like to welcome the new legal

          8  counsel to the Committee, Beverly Reed, Miss Beverly

          9  Reed.

         10                 Those of us who have labored long and

         11  hard without her know the joy of seeing her here.

         12                 I would also like to thank Ms. Reed,

         13  Frank Neely, Mike Reed -- too many Reeds here --

         14  Alice Meeker, and Alice Meeker for their work.

         15                 Today the Committee will hear

         16  testimony on two bills that seek to revise the

         17  boundaries of two empire zones. Intro. 179 amends

         18  the boundaries of the South Jamaica Empire Zone in

         19  Queens, while Intro. 180 amends the boundaries of

         20  the North Shore Empire Zone in Staten Island.

         21                 Empire Zone, formerly called

         22  "Economic Development Zones," were established by

         23  the State Legislature to stimulate economic growth,

         24  economic and job growth in a number of the state's

         25  most severely distressed areas.
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          2                 They provide tax incentives, and

          3  utility discounts for businesses that locate or

          4  expand within the zone.

          5                 The boundaries of the zones are

          6  revised periodically to accommodate local

          7  development needs, our goal at this hearing is to

          8  ensure that the proposed expansions will serve the

          9  intended purchases of the Empire Zones.

         10                 The South Jamaica Development Zone is

         11  located within the boundaries of three neighboring

         12  districts, Council districts, 24, 27 and 28,

         13  represented by Chairpersons Gennaro, Comrie and

         14  Jennings respectively. Intro. 179 seeks to expand

         15  the South Jamaica zone commensurate with a

         16  significant increase in business development and

         17  business activity in certain areas around the zone.

         18                 The North Shore zone is located

         19  within District Council 49, Councilman McMahon --

         20  I'm sorry, district. My typo.

         21                 Intro. 180 seeks to eliminate

         22  non-productive areas and add new areas to the zones

         23  to correspond with changes and local business

         24  patterns.

         25                 This afternoon we will hear testimony
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          2  on both bills by representatives of the Department

          3  of Business Services, and the Empire State

          4  Development Corporation.

          5                 In addition, representatives from the

          6  local businesses in Queens and Staten Island will

          7  testify on respective bills.

          8                 We begin our hearing with testimony

          9  from representatives from the New York City

         10  Department of Business Services. I thank you kindly.

         11                 I see our Commissioner here. Good to

         12  see you again, sir. And I see you're bringing your

         13  staff. Will you be kind enough to introduce them,

         14  and of course when that button is not lit it's on,

         15  and when it's lit, it's off, and you want it on when

         16  you introduce yourself.

         17                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: Thank you very

         18  much. Good afternoon. I'm Rob Walsh, Commissioner of

         19  the Department of Business Services. I'm joined to

         20  my left by the Deputy Commissioner Andrew Schwartz,

         21  and probably the most important person on this is

         22  Yoonie Cho, who is the Empire Zone Program Manager

         23  for us. She is the person day in day out handling

         24  the ten zones for us, for the City, and does an

         25  extraordinary job in that capacity.
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          2                 The City, through the Department of

          3  Business Services, is committed to assisting small

          4  businesses and revitalizing industrial and

          5  commercial neighborhoods.

          6                 One of the key components of New York

          7  City's development strategy has been to provide

          8  programs and incentives that help maintain and

          9  attract businesses to different areas of the City

         10  that are economically disadvantaged and face

         11  long-term unemployment.

         12                 More specifically, the Empire Zone

         13  Program was established by the State, and designed

         14  to stimulate private investment, business

         15  development, and job creation through a variety of

         16  tax and other financial incentives. These include

         17  wage, real property, investment tax credits.

         18  Currently New York City has ten empire zones.

         19                 The empire zone program underwent a

         20  major revision last year to enhance the benefits,

         21  and we have developed an incredible partnership with

         22  the Empire Zone folks from the State, and we're very

         23  thankful for that.

         24                 These are available to the industrial

         25  and commercial firms located within the zones.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            7

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 These include firms moving to,

          3  expanding within, some, again, the most economically

          4  disadvantaged areas of our City.

          5                 In order for an area to be designated

          6  as an empire zone, it must have certain

          7  characteristics, and not to exceed two square miles,

          8  borders of the proposed zone must lie within

          9  commonly recognized boundaries of a neighborhood or

         10  community, and where appropriate, correspond to a

         11  natural or manmade boundary.

         12                 In addition, if the proposed zone is

         13  governed by zoning laws, or other land use

         14  regulations, these laws and regulations must allow

         15  for at least 25 percent of the total land area to be

         16  used for industrial or commercial development, and

         17  be either vacant, abandoned or otherwise available.

         18                 The State has authorized the creation

         19  of 66 zones statewide. Of these, four zones were

         20  established in New York City in 1987 and '88. Fort

         21  Morris, in the Bronx; South Jamaica in Queens; East

         22  New York in Brooklyn, and East Harlem in Manhattan.

         23                 In 1994, we had another four zones

         24  established. They were the North Shore in Staten

         25  Island, Southwest Brooklyn, Hunts Point in the Bronx
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          2  and Rockaways in Queens.

          3                 And then in 1998, the Brooklyn Navy

          4  Yard was designated as the City's ninth zone, and

          5  the west shore of Staten Island was designated by

          6  the State as the City's tenth empire zone in the

          7  year 2001.

          8                 At the end of 2000, which is the most

          9  recent period that we have received data from the

         10  State, there were 741 zones, zone-certified

         11  businesses within New York City.

         12                 These firms made investments in their

         13  businesses totalling over $430 million within the

         14  calendar year 2000.

         15                 The local law you're considering

         16  today is required as part of the City's application

         17  to expand and change the boundaries of the North

         18  Shore Empire Zone in Staten Island, and the South

         19  Jamaica Empire Zone in Queens. It would amend the

         20  administrative code of the city by adding a new

         21  section by authorizing application to the State for

         22  an expansion of the existing boundaries of the two

         23  zones.

         24                 The proposed empire zone expansion

         25  will allow more businesses to avail themselves of
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          2  the benefits and provide new opportunities for

          3  employment to City residents, while having no fiscal

          4  impact for the City.

          5                 Benefits to businesses will be

          6  provided by the State.

          7                 Again, I want to thank you for the

          8  opportunity to testify and urge you to support this

          9  legislation.

         10                 Thank you very much.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: At the end of

         12  all testimony we'll go for questions. I believe

         13  there's another person who wishes to testify from

         14  this team, or was it yours for the whole team?

         15                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I think we're set

         16  on all that.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Okay, I stand

         18  corrected.

         19                 Are there questions for these good

         20  people?

         21                 Sir, you're first.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Hello,

         23  Commissioner. How are you?

         24                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I'm doing well,

         25  thank you.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: And welcome

          3  to you all.

          4                 The North Shore zone, as you know, is

          5  located completely in my district, and, of course,

          6  Council Member Oddo's here, as well, and just if you

          7  could give us a little bit of what this means, the

          8  changes that you're requesting, why they're being

          9  made, and what it means to the areas that are being

         10  taken out of the zone and added into the zone.

         11                 I understand that the ones that are

         12  being taken out is City-owned land, and that, of

         13  course, makes sense, but the areas that you've

         14  chosen to include, can you tell us why you've chosen

         15  to include them?

         16                 MS. CHO: The more detailed report

         17  would come from the Staten Island Economic

         18  Development Corporation who actually prepared the

         19  application. So, they would have the statistical

         20  information on that. But basically the addition, the

         21  businesses and the areas that are being added to the

         22  zone would bring in significant number of jobs and

         23  investment.

         24                 The number of jobs and investment

         25  were proposed by the companies who wanted to be
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          2  included in the zone, so it's a direct commitment on

          3  the part of the private industry, the private

          4  sector, to commit themselves into the zone and

          5  revitalizing the area.

          6                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: Do you have

          7  anything to add?

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ: Yes. I

          9  think these areas have companies located that will

         10  be able to take advantage of the benefits from the

         11  zone. I think we're looking on the North Shore of

         12  about six and a half million dollars of new

         13  investment alone from adding this acreage.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: When you speak

         15  into the microphone, if you would be kind enough to

         16  identify yourself so it can go into the record.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: And how do

         18  you calculate that six and a half million dollars?

         19  Is that the predicted new investment?

         20                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ: I

         21  believe so, although I do think the zone

         22  representatives probably earn the best position to

         23  give you the specifics on that.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: So these are

         25  questions I should direct to the SIED -- the Staten
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          2  Island Economic Development Corporation?

          3                 MS. CHO: Yes.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ: Yes.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: One of my

          6  properties in my district is the Sun Chemical plant,

          7  and while it provides economic stimulus, there's

          8  always a concern of environmental concerns with that

          9  plant.

         10                 Do we, in any way, affect our ability

         11  pro or con to bring about environmental controls

         12  there by doing this? Or is this a neutral act

         13  regarding the environmental situation at that plan?

         14  Do you follow my question?

         15                 MS. CHO: The application to amend the

         16  boundaries included an environmental assessment, and

         17  the environmental assessment study revealed that

         18  there would be no harm done to the zone.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: From an

         20  environmental point of view?

         21                 MS. CHO: Yes.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Okay, thank

         23  you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

         25  Council member.
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          2                 Council Member Dilan.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: With the

          4  expansion of the two new zones, I guess you can give

          5  a separate answer, one for Staten Island and one for

          6  South Jamaica; how many new businesses will be

          7  helped with the adjustment of the expansion?

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ: In

          9  South Jamaica, I think the numbers we're looking at

         10  is projected new investment of up to $300 million,

         11  and total companies of 65. And a lot of this is

         12  related to the construction of the air train in that

         13  area.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: And Staten

         15  Island, yes, five?

         16                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER SCHWARTZ: Five

         17  companies, in the six and a half million dollars I

         18  said, in response to Council Member McMahon's

         19  question.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Since the

         21  inception of these zones in 1987, how effective do

         22  you think these zones have been for the businesses

         23  within those areas?

         24                 MS. CHO: I think the numbers speak

         25  for themselves. Certifying these companies within a

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            14

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  zone they're able to take advantage of the various

          3  tax incentives, and the zone legislation requires

          4  the business annual report to be filed by the zone

          5  certified companies, which attest to the

          6  effectiveness of the program, which generates a

          7  certain number of tax credits against the corporate

          8  tax liability of the company. And I could provide

          9  you with the data, if you wish to review them.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Yes. The reason

         11  why I ask is because I have the East New York zone

         12  in my district, and I recently went on a tour and

         13  there's quite a few number of businesses that are

         14  not aware of the incentives that are provided for

         15  them. So, I guess if there's any way that I can

         16  liaison with your office in the future to help these

         17  companies, I'd like to do so.

         18                 MS. CHO: Absolutely.

         19                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I'd love to come

         20  out.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: We'd love to

         22  have you.

         23                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: Yes, I'd love to

         24  come out and see that. And I'm in agreement with

         25  you, and I think, you know, one of the things I
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          2  talked to the Chairman about is to make better use

          3  of our bids and LDCs and web sites and all sorts of

          4  things to get the word out on these programs.

          5                 Councilman, in your district, you

          6  know, there's some talk about, you know, the

          7  creation of a Business Improvement District, well,

          8  you know, in some cases you could get a

          9  double-whammy, if you will, of you know, the

         10  benefits of Business Improvement District empire

         11  zones, you know, working together to get the word

         12  out.

         13                 I don't think we do a particularly

         14  good job in-house, marketing the programs.

         15                 In East New York I met the gentleman

         16  who is providing the carousels for Bryant Park,

         17  right here in East New York. We should be standing

         18  on top of a mountain, you know, talking about that

         19  business and the fact that it was in East New York,

         20  homegrown, and developed. And there's a lot of, you

         21  know, what I've noticed, there's a lot of businesses

         22  like that gentleman who has now something special in

         23  the City.

         24                 When we certify, when we hear

         25  something good like that, we should get the message
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          2  out, you know, on these so businesses could take

          3  advantage of it.

          4                 So, I'm in agreement with you.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay, thank

          6  you. No further questions. We'd love to have you.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: One of these

          9  days we're going to have to have clearer buttons and

         10  a clearer system of what's on and what's off.

         11                 Thank you, Council member. I would be

         12  remiss if I did not recognize that we have Council

         13  Members Oddo, McMahon, Dilan and Gerson in this

         14  hearing today.

         15                 I have a question but I'll yield if

         16  one of my colleagues wants to raise a question

         17  first? Since I don't see them getting my attention,

         18  in terms of the Staten Island BID, will any

         19  companies, other than those requesting the

         20  expansion, benefit from the EDC, the Empire Zone

         21  benefits?

         22                 MS. CHO: The companies that are

         23  itemizing the application to be significantly

         24  benefitting from the boundary amendment are not the

         25  only ones that are benefitting from the expansion.
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          2  The small businesses that are targeting to market

          3  this program to, they would be informed of the

          4  variety of tax benefits that are provided by the

          5  program. So, it is a comprehensive strategy on the

          6  DBS part to market the benefits aggressively in

          7  cooperation with the LDC who runs the zone on a

          8  daily basis.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Have those

         10  smaller companies been identified?

         11                 MS. CHO: Yes.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And are they

         13  aware currently?

         14                 MS. CHO: We're continuously marketing

         15  the program, to notify that these businesses and

         16  that these program benefits exist within the zone,

         17  and it's built into the program plan of an annual

         18  basis report to the State to market the program

         19  within the program as a continuous goal of the

         20  program.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And the

         22  expansion area is 25 percent of the total land

         23  either vacant, abandoned, or otherwise available?

         24                 MS. CHO: Yes.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Are there any
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          2  other questions for these good people?

          3                 Council Member Recchia, of course,

          4  has joined us.

          5                 If there are no questions,

          6  Commissioner, I look forward to you joining us in

          7  our tour of the Rockaways. We have an EDZ there.

          8                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I can't wait. I

          9  can't wait.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Don't say that,

         11  because we'll do it faster.

         12                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I hear you've had

         13  Deputy Mayors out at 7:30 in the morning on Sunday.

         14  So, you know.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well, they're

         16  much too kind, I must admit. But we have done that,

         17  so, therefore, you'll have to beat them out and that

         18  means you'll have to come out at 6:30.

         19                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: I don't know

         20  about that.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I won't get

         22  there til nine, but you just do good things out

         23  there.

         24                 COMMISSIONER WALSH: You'll have to

         25  believe me then.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            19

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

          3  much. Thank you very much for your testimony.

          4                 MS. CHO: Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: The next person

          6  I'm going to call is Mr. James Anderson. Mr. James

          7  Anderson, who will continue to speak of Staten

          8  Island.

          9                 Mr. Anderson, would you please

         10  identify yourself, sir?

         11                 MR. ANDERSON: Good afternoon. My name

         12  is James Anderson, I'm the Associate Director of the

         13  Staten Island Economic Development Corporation,

         14  SIEDC, in Staten Island.

         15                 The SIEDC is pleased to have the

         16  opportunity to make a statement to you regarding the

         17  proposed North Shore Empire Zone boundary amendment.

         18  As you may know, the Staten Island EDC has

         19  successfully administrated the North Shore Empire

         20  Zone since its designation in 1994, and also

         21  administrates the State's newly designated West

         22  Shore Zone which was designated in August of 2001.

         23                 The North Shore Empire Zone has

         24  realized over $270 million in private investments

         25  and created over 1,500 jobs.
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          2                 It has also been instrumental in

          3  developing over 500 previously vacant acres of land.

          4  It was also the first owner in the State to create

          5  the first for-profit zone capital corporation named

          6  Commercial Industrial Capital Corporation, CICC.

          7                 CICC has made over $525,000 in loans

          8  to certified businesses since October 2000 and in

          9  short, the North Shore Empire Zone has been one of

         10  the most successful of the State's 62 Empire Zones.

         11                 Due to recent developments in

         12  business growth, it prompted the North Shore Empire

         13  Zone's own administrative board to request a

         14  boundary amendment for the North Shore Empire Zone

         15  that will have a strong economic impact on Staten

         16  Island and the economy of New York.

         17                 The Staten Island Economic

         18  Development Corporation has identified three parcels

         19  of City-owned undevelopable land that cannot benefit

         20  from inclusion within the North Shore EZ that can

         21  also be removed.

         22                 Parcel one is tax block 545, lot 50.

         23  It's a 2.92 acre public playground, it serves the

         24  community's open space.

         25                 Parcel 2, a 2.99 acre site, is a site
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          2  the Board of Education controls as Public School 14.

          3  And Parcel 3, a 2.39 acre site is owned by the

          4  Police Department and is presently a vacant lot.

          5                 The total amount of these acres to be

          6  removed is 8.3 acres.

          7                 The Staten Island Economic

          8  Development Corporation, as requested by the Zone

          9  Administrative Board, has identified four new

         10  properties to be included in the North Shore Empire

         11  Zone. The inclusion of these properties in EZ will

         12  assist these firms in retaining and creating over

         13  500 jobs. They include property 1, 441 Tompkins

         14  Avenue. It's a 4.63 acre site, Sun Chemical

         15  Corporation, requested to be included in EZ so the

         16  Staten Island plant could cut cost in order to

         17  remain open and retain 200 jobs.

         18                 Property two, at 396 Tompkins Avenue

         19  is a 0.22 acre site, where a Brooklyn-based

         20  furniture upholstery manufacturer is purchasing the

         21  property and moving their business from Brooklyn and

         22  creating five to ten jobs.

         23                 Property three at 20 Clifton Avenue.

         24  This is a 1.35 acre site. The property was recently

         25  acquired by Island Computer Products, Inc., a firm
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          2  that is in the process of renovating this new $4

          3  million facility.

          4                 Currently, they have 225 workers.

          5  This project has kept them from relocating to New

          6  Jersey, and the company is projected to hire an

          7  additional 100 more employees.

          8                 And, lastly, property four, 66 Willow

          9  Avenue, 1.49 acre site. This office property has two

         10  major firms, Prompt Mailers, a direct mailing

         11  service employing 80 workers, and Able Syntech, a

         12  distributor of professional film and video

         13  production equipment that employs 15 workers.

         14                 Both expanding firms have requested

         15  assistance to keep their companies from relocating

         16  their business and employment.

         17                 The total of amount of acres to be

         18  added to the Empire Zone would be 7.7 acres. In

         19  total, the North Shore Boundary Amendment will

         20  retain and create over 500 jobs located in the Rose

         21  Bank section of Staten Island. And I thank you for

         22  the time in allowing me to testify before the

         23  Committee.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         25  much, Mr. Anderson.
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          2                 Are there questions for Mr. Anderson?

          3                 Council Member Dilan.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Just one brief

          5  question.

          6                 On property number two, which is the

          7  Brooklyn-based furniture company, are they currently

          8  within the boundaries of an empire zone in Brooklyn?

          9                 MR. ANDERSON: No, I do not believe

         10  they are.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay. So, to

         12  your knowledge they're not?

         13                 MR. ANDERSON: To my knowledge they're

         14  not, no.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: So they're

         16  interested in moving over to obtain the benefits of

         17  --

         18                 MR. ANDERSON: That's correct. If I

         19  remember correctly, not only moving over, but

         20  creating a new end of their corporation, like a new

         21  business, so that they would also be able to take

         22  full advantage of these tax incentives.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay, thank

         24  you.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Council Member
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          2  McMahon.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Thank you,

          4  Mr. Chairman.

          5                 Thank you for allowing me to visit

          6  with you today.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Always a

          8  pleasure, sir.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Thank you.

         10  Jay, it's nice to see you again.

         11                 I mean, as you know, I am generally

         12  supportive of this proposal, especially because it

         13  will create the jobs, and help expand this very

         14  worthwhile project. My only concern in here is the

         15  Sun Chemical plant. Over the years there have been

         16  complaints from an environmental point of view of

         17  the impact that this facility has had on the

         18  community, and you heard me discuss that with the

         19  Commissioner, as well.

         20                 Have you had any discussions with

         21  them about any environmental concerns, emissions and

         22  things like that?

         23                 Do you think that by allowing this to

         24  go through that we would gain some leverage with the

         25  company to pursue more environmentally friendly
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          2  conduct of business there?

          3                 MR. ANDERSON: Let me first state that

          4  the process of a business asking a local

          5  administrator for a boundary amendment to be

          6  included in the empire zone, goes through a process,

          7  and the Zone Administrative Board, which is a

          8  15-member board of mayoral appointees and

          9  commissioners that oversee the program plan in the

         10  best interest of developing the empire zone for that

         11  particular area, in this case one of those members

         12  was representing the Chairman of Community Board 1,

         13  who at the time this proposal, which was presented

         14  by your former predecessor, Councilman Jerome

         15  O'Donovan, at the time stated that they had

         16  continuing problems with community board in

         17  communicating with the business, but at that time

         18  had also stated that because of the new management

         19  in place, have had better communication in

         20  addressing the concerns of the community on the

         21  environment, on the environmental side, and also in

         22  just working in sync with Community Board 1. So, at

         23  that point at the first request for this boundary

         24  amendment from the business it was addressed at that

         25  level, and after further discussion through the Zone
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          2  Administrative Board, it was only then that the Zone

          3  Administrative Board give a directive to the Staten

          4  Island EDC to proceed to identify properties that

          5  might possibly be able to be taken out in order to

          6  start the process.

          7                 And since then we have spoken with

          8  the general manager of Sun Chemical, I've spoken

          9  with Joe Carol, the District Manager of Community

         10  Board 1 to maintain, and as it was said before by

         11  DBS, there was an environmental report put on it.

         12  So, yes.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Thank you,

         14  Mr. Anderson. And I want to thank you for addressing

         15  those concerns. And thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd

         16  just like to let the Committee know that as a

         17  representative of the district where these

         18  amendments are sought, that I am supportive of this

         19  application, and when it is voted on, I hope that

         20  you'll consider that.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

         23  Council Member.

         24                 Council Member Oddo, I believe that

         25  you wanted to say something?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: Very briefly,

          3  Mr. Chairman.

          4                 I just want to thank Jay and Cesar

          5  Clara, and all the good folks at SIEDC for their

          6  work on this issue. You got a chance, Mr. Chairman,

          7  to see up close and in person the good work that

          8  this organization does, and I just wish that each of

          9  our yes votes translated into a retaining or

         10  creating 500 jobs as we're doing here. So, I just

         11  want to thank you, Jay, and take our thoughts of

         12  appreciation back to Cesar and everybody at the

         13  SIEDC.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

         16  Councilman.

         17                 Sir, if there is no other question,

         18  let me raise a very brief question, as I get some

         19  understanding on this issue. There's a question of

         20  an environmental impact statement. But let me raise

         21  this question, are the four properties fully

         22  developed, or do they contain future development

         23  potential, sir?

         24                 MR. ANDERSON: The properties to be

         25  included?
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Yes, sir.

          3                 MR. ANDERSON: They are mostly all

          4  developable properties with buildings in place and

          5  operating companies within them. But, again, you

          6  know, to support the idea of this boundary

          7  amendment, these companies, and I'll point out Sun

          8  Chemical, which is an 80-year-old company that is

          9  employing 200 employees, quite frankly, came to us

         10  stating that they might consolidate their operations

         11  and close that plant and incorporate it into their

         12  Ohio plant. For the community of Staten Island to

         13  lose 200 jobs, certainly is not only an issue for

         14  that business but for the surrounding businesses

         15  that support those employees coming in and out.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         17  much, sir.

         18                 I will no longer hold you. Mr.

         19  Gerson, who had to leave for a prior commitment.

         20  We've been joined by the illustrious Council Member

         21  Clarke.

         22                 We are relieved, and also, I stand

         23  corrected, we've also been joined by our City

         24  Council person, Allan Jennings.

         25                 I've been informed that without an
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          2  environmental impact statement, we cannot vote on

          3  this particular issue -- fiscal. I stand corrected,

          4  a fiscal impact statement, we can't vote on this

          5  issue.

          6                 Let me call the next person. I thank

          7  you very much sir. You've done well up there. Didn't

          8  show us the map though, but you've done well.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Could I just

         10  ask a question, Mr. Chairman, if I may?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: By all means.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Just so I

         13  understand. So, will it be voted on at the next

         14  meeting? It's just a delay in getting the impact

         15  statement --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Yes, as soon --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: -- From

         18  Finance Division of the Council?

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Yes, just for

         20  the sake of the record, and I'm glad that you raised

         21  it, and that is the process we're going to use.

         22                 As soon as we get a fiscal impact

         23  statement at the earliest possible moment we will

         24  revisit this issue and I look for a -- I am looking

         25  for a favorable outcome on this particular issue.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Thank you,

          3  Mr. Chairman.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If I can call

          5  Mr. Jay Steinberg to come and join us.

          6                 Mr. Steinberg, would you be kind

          7  enough, when you sit down, as you relax yourself, to

          8  identify yourself and to introduce who is sitting

          9  with you.

         10                 MR. STEINBERG: Thank you, Mr.

         11  Chairman. My name is John Steinberg, I'm Senior Vice

         12  President of Greater Jamaica Development

         13  Corporation, and I'm appearing with my colleague

         14  Aliya Flake, who administers the South Jamaica

         15  Empire Zone. This project is such a boon for

         16  economic development that it takes two of us to tell

         17  you about it, but we'll be brief in each instance.

         18                 Aliya is going to outline the reasons

         19  we are recommending expansion of the zone and the

         20  particular benefits that the program now entails.

         21                 I would like to address the bigger

         22  picture for Jamaica Center, how a larger empire zone

         23  can help realize our vision of a more vibrant,

         24  diversified, economically healthier downtown.

         25                 You're now receiving a copy of our
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          2  statements and also a map that details the areas

          3  that we propose to add to the zone. The existing

          4  zone, you'll see, is a large blue area that more or

          5  less follows the Long Island railroad tracks. In

          6  green you will see about four or five different

          7  areas that were sticking onto the zone, and we're

          8  proposing that you add to the zone.

          9                 Several years ago, with guidance from

         10  the Department of Business Services, we looked at

         11  how the Empire Zone could better propel our plans

         12  for attracting the private business sector back to

         13  Jamaica Center.

         14                 An amendment to the state law in

         15  2000, which greatly deepened the tax incentives for

         16  companies moving into the zone, motivated us to see

         17  that all qualifying parts of Jamaica Center were

         18  included in the zone.

         19                 I'm going to address two areas,

         20  geographical areas, that is. The Jamaica Station

         21  area and the York College Campus, where the

         22  legislation before you, which would put these

         23  overlooked areas into the zone today, could make a

         24  real difference in attracting taxpaying businesses

         25  to Jamaica Center.
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          2                 Let me say that I know that a couple

          3  of the Councilmen here are very familiar with

          4  Jamaica Center, Councilman Jennings represents the

          5  area, and Councilman Sanders represents an area

          6  just, a suburban area just south of there and I'm

          7  sure most of his constituents come into Jamaica

          8  regularly.

          9                 As an economic development

         10  professional, and somebody who grew up on Long

         11  Island and used to commute through Jamaica all the

         12  time, it always struck me that if I were a martian

         13  coming down to this planet and saw all the activity

         14  that goes on through Jamaica, through Long Island

         15  Railroad, I would be hardpressed to figure out why

         16  the area immediately around the station is so beaten

         17  up, underdeveloped, so disappointing.

         18                 And I would say that this

         19  legislation, together with a Business Improvement

         20  District that you're going to be hearing about, I

         21  hope, in not too many months, are ways of finally

         22  rekindling redevelopment in that area.

         23                 Last November Pataki announced a

         24  visionary project called JFK Corporate Square at

         25  Greater Jamaica Development Corporation's annual
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          2  gala. That project will transform the Jamaica

          3  station area into what we call an airport village,

          4  linked by its brand new umbilical cord to the

          5  economic powerhouse at JFK Airport, the Air Train.

          6                 The overall project, which will take

          7  about ten years to complete, will include office

          8  buildings with retail space and a 250-room hotel.

          9                 Construction on the first office

         10  building is scheduled to begin next year.

         11                 The Long Island Railroad will be the

         12  anchor tenant of this building, and significant

         13  interest in leasing space in this building has been

         14  expressed by several major airlines.

         15                 Empire zone benefits are necessary to

         16  help write down in real estate parlance, write down

         17  the occupancy clause, making it easier to get these

         18  businesses into Jamaica.

         19                 In one recent case we studied, the

         20  wage tax credit, which Aliya will talk about, alone

         21  cut two and a half dollars a square foot off the

         22  occupancy clause for an airline over a 15-year lease

         23  at JFK corporate square.

         24                 The cost to lease new Class A office

         25  space in Jamaica is about $40 per square feet per
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          2  year. The market rate which tenants will pay is

          3  about $30, we calculate. We need the Empire Zone as

          4  an economic development tool to close that gap. For

          5  start-up companies and companies moving to Jamaica

          6  from outside the state, the awards are greater than

          7  just the wage tax credit.

          8                 They would be exempt from state sales

          9  tax on business purchases, four percent savings in

         10  every item they purchase, and for 14 years they will

         11  receive credits against state income taxes based

         12  upon growth of employment in the zone.

         13                 In some cases, State income tax can

         14  be wiped out entirely for ten of those 14 years.

         15                 The second area I'm going to talk

         16  about is around York College. Slightly to the east

         17  of the station area are the new FDA regional

         18  headquarters and laboratory were sited on York

         19  College Campus in 2000.

         20                 York College has entered into a

         21  working relationship with FDA which will promote

         22  shared research, scientific exchanges, student

         23  internships and joint learning opportunities.

         24                 The combination of quality research

         25  and the life sciences program at York is thought to
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          2  be fertile ground for private companies engaged in

          3  fields regulated by or connected to FDA's mission,

          4  such as contract laboratories, pharmaceuticals, food

          5  research and development, import/export and

          6  biotechnology.

          7                 Here again, we're proposing to add

          8  areas around York College into the zone by expanding

          9  those EZ benefits to the undeveloped land around

         10  York College would help to lower business costs

         11  through tax credits and improve the competitive

         12  position of Jamaica for companies engaged in these

         13  sectors.

         14                 That completes my presentation and

         15  Aliya will now supplement a little bit about what

         16  these EZ benefits entail.

         17                 MS. FLAKE: Good afternoon. I'm going

         18  to briefly discuss the benefits that the companies

         19  located in the Empire Zone can receive. The New York

         20  State Empire Zone Program was designed in 1986. It

         21  was originally called the Economic Development Zones

         22  Program.

         23                 The purpose of the program is to

         24  attract and retain businesses in economically

         25  "distressed" areas. South Jamaica was one of the
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          2  first zones designated in the City in 1987. Today

          3  the South Jamaica Empire Zone has 90 certified

          4  companies which employ about 4,000 people.

          5                 The EZ benefits are all applied

          6  against New York State income tax. So, this program

          7  costs New York City absolutely nothing.

          8                 Companies are eligible for such

          9  benefits as wage tax credits, which is a $1,500 a

         10  year tax credit good for five years against new

         11  employees in the zone. In some cases, as employees

         12  are from welfare to work programs or under special

         13  circumstances, they can be eligible for $3,000 a

         14  year tax credits.

         15                 New York State sales tax exemption on

         16  a purchase of anything from computers to paperclips

         17  to vehicles used in the zone, investment tax

         18  credits. You can get tax credits, if you own

         19  property and you're a manufacturer, you can get tax

         20  credits on the purchase of new machinery, or on

         21  renovations done on your property, business income

         22  tax credits, which are available to companies or

         23  increase employment in the zone, real property tax

         24  credits, KeySpan energy discounts and Verizon

         25  discounts.
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          2                 These benefits combined have

          3  potential to save companies thousands a year.

          4                 For example, in 2001, we had a

          5  company, Olson Floor Supply Company, they only

          6  employ 11 people, but they were able to save $8,500

          7  last year through the wage tax credit and sales tax

          8  exemption alone.

          9                 They did three wage tax credits on

         10  three new employees worth 1,500 for each one, and

         11  they safe $4,000 on sales tax exemption, mainly

         12  through the purchase of two vehicles that are used

         13  in the zone.

         14                 Larger companies can save even more,

         15  or companies moving from within New York City. So,

         16  for some companies, especially with the new benefits

         17  of the Empire Zone, tens of thousands of dollars

         18  could be saved each year.

         19                 The reason we want to expand the zone

         20  is because with the highly anticipated arrival of

         21  the JFK AirTrain, which is slated for completion in

         22  2003, we felt that there was some economic

         23  development potential that would come to Jamaica

         24  because of the air train.

         25                 So, under the guidance of the
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          2  Department of Business Services, we recommended to

          3  our Zone Administrative Board that it authorize an

          4  expansion to include the AirTrain station area,

          5  parts of the Sutphin Boulevard corridor, and

          6  undeveloped parcels of land on the York College

          7  campus.

          8                 The rationale behind the expansion is

          9  that the EZ benefits would make it easier to attract

         10  private investment to these areas and help to

         11  revitalize Jamaica Center economically.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         14  much for that testimony.

         15                 Are there questions from the

         16  Committee?

         17                 Are there questions from any Council

         18  people?

         19                 Mr. Councilman Jennings.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: Good

         21  morning. You mentioned in your testimony, Mr.

         22  Steinberg, that there's going to be an office

         23  building being built; that's the building you're

         24  referring to over the Long Island Railroad; is that

         25  correct?
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          2                 MR. STEINBERG: It's immediately south

          3  of the Long Island Railroad Right of Way at 94th

          4  Avenue.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: Okay.

          6                 You also spoke about a 250-room

          7  hotel. Exactly where is that hotel going to be

          8  placed?

          9                 MR. STEINBERG: You know, it's not

         10  clear right now. We've done some research as to the

         11  market for a hotel, and we hired somebody about two

         12  years ago to do a study and they felt that there was

         13  a market for a full-service hotel, that means with

         14  an on-site restaurant, in the station area.

         15                 By the way, we've also seen a study

         16  done by the Queens Chamber of Commerce that

         17  indicates that this might be a good area for a

         18  conference center.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: A what?

         20                 MR. STEINBERG: A conference center.

         21  Such as they have at Uniondale, Long Island.

         22                 Originally our thought was that the

         23  best place for the hotel would be on top of the

         24  AirTrain Station, which is on the west side of

         25  Sutphin Boulevard.
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          2                 Since the events of last September,

          3  there seems to be some concern at the railroad and

          4  at the Port Authority about building another use

          5  over the AirTrain Station, which by the way, that

          6  AirTrain Station building also contains the

          7  so-called brain of the Long Island Railroad, their

          8  switching center. So, it's a little unclear now

          9  exactly where the hotel might go, but I think there

         10  will be one.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: So, their

         12  building right adjacent to Long Island Railroad is

         13  going to be used purely for office space?

         14                 MR. STEINBERG: Right.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: And Long

         16  Island Railroad might move their headquarters into

         17  that building?

         18                 MR. STEINBERG: Yes. Well, you know,

         19  they're in that landmarked building, the old

         20  building at Sutphin and Archer. They're going to

         21  stay there. But most of their operations are in

         22  Class B, Class space scattered around the area, so

         23  this is an opportunity for them to consolidate into

         24  one building.

         25                 So, the President will probably stay
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          2  in his landmarked headquarters, but his operations

          3  would be consolidated catecorner just south of the

          4  tracks.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: And the Port

          6  Authority and the AirTrain, are they going to be

          7  moving their office now into this new office

          8  building as well?

          9                 MR. STEINBERG: As of now, I'm not

         10  aware of any plans for Port Authority offices in the

         11  area. Although it would be terrific -- you know,

         12  they moved a lot of offices into New Jersey, it

         13  would be great if they moved some to Jamaica. We'd

         14  be delighted.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS:  Going back

         16  by this hotel, have you consulted with any other

         17  hotels already in regards of what are the potential

         18  hotels that may come into this area?

         19                 MR. STEINBERG: What we did was when

         20  we were doing the overall planning for the area, we

         21  spoke with a number of hotel developers, such as

         22  Bass Industries which runs the Holiday Inn Chain,

         23  and we spoke to a few others, as well, and everybody

         24  has been quite encouraging that we're going to get

         25  one.
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          2                 You know, the hotels that serve

          3  Kennedy now, there are a number of them, and there

          4  have been a couple of new ones lately. There's a

          5  Holiday Inn Express, I think, that just went up, but

          6  they're all kind of poorly located, they're along

          7  the conduit. They're not really that well connected

          8  to the airport.

          9                 If we build one right by the Jamaica

         10  Train Station, anybody in a hotel there could be at

         11  Kennedy Airport via AirTrain in eight to 15 minutes.

         12                 So, it will be a superior location

         13  for a hotel.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: I understand

         15  that your organization has identified a property

         16  that they would like to have the hotel built on, and

         17  you tell me if I'm incorrect, which is the property

         18  that's owned by Mr. Stark; is that correct?

         19                 MR. STEINBERG: Not exactly. What we

         20  had advocated for was that it go on top of the

         21  AirTrain. We think that's the preferred place, so

         22  that you could stay in your hotel room, jump down in

         23  the elevator and be right in the AirTrain Station.

         24  That's our preference.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: What is your
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          2  plan for that property? What is Jamaica's plan for

          3  that property, that abandoned property across from

          4  Air Train?

          5                 MR. STEINBERG: The plan that we

          6  issued a year ago called for redeveloping that site

          7  into an office and parking site. And understand,

          8  Greater Jamaica Development Corporation, we are a

          9  planning organization, but we're not official. We

         10  are private and it's only the City Planning

         11  Commission and the Council ultimately that will

         12  decide what the zoning is for those areas. But we

         13  feel that that property is an eyesore, I think

         14  everybody agrees it's an eyesore, and it would be

         15  terrific if redeveloped into an office building, or

         16  it could be a hotel, it's right across the street.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: There is a

         18  property at Greater Jamaica Development acquired a

         19  few years ago, which is the old property that was

         20  owned by Chase Manhattan. I know you bought that

         21  property under another name than Greater Jamaica;

         22  can you tell me what's your plan for that building

         23  on the corner of Sutphin Boulevard and Arch Avenue?

         24                 MR. STEINBERG: Again, there are no

         25  concrete plans for that site. That's another site
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          2  that if you look in the plan is slated for

          3  redevelopment.

          4                 Again, that could be a hotel site,

          5  that could be an office site, we don't know.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: So, in what

          7  name did you acquire that building with?

          8                 MR. STEINBERG: You know, I don't

          9  recall right now.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: So you would

         11  like to have your hotel built on that site?

         12                 MR. STEINBERG: Not necessarily.

         13                 We want a hotel in Jamaica, and we

         14  have to be opportunistic. If the Port Authority

         15  says, yes, you can build on top of the AirTrain, we

         16  think that's the best place, irregardless of where

         17  we might own a piece of property.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: And just one

         19  more question on your study of the market value of

         20  $30 per square foot for rental space; how did you

         21  come to that amount?

         22                 MR. STEINBERG: We've done some

         23  studies, we've talked to real estate professionals,

         24  and basically that number is a number that's

         25  dictated by the market.
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          2                 For instance, the closest comparable

          3  for this area, I think you agree, are the two office

          4  buildings a few subway stops away in Kew Gardens.

          5  There's a building at 80-02 Kew Gardens Road,

          6  there's another building that used to be occupied by

          7  Con Ed at Union Turnpike, those buildings rent in

          8  high twenties.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: So those

         10  buildings which is two subways -- which is in Forest

         11  Hills --

         12                 MR. STEINBERG: Right.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: And I know

         14  you began your statement noting which we know that

         15  this area is a little depressed.

         16                 MR. STEINBERG: Right.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: So, in

         18  Forest Hills, which is a much more affluent area,

         19  they're in the high twenties.

         20                 MR. STEINBERG: Right.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: But Jamaica,

         22  and as you know along that strip now there's so many

         23  vacancies; is that correct? There's quite a lot of

         24  vacancies, you have an office building on Jamaica

         25  Avenue and Sutphin Boulevard that's not fully
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          2  occupied.

          3                 MR. STEINBERG: I'm not aware of that

          4  building.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: You have

          6  another building on Archer, which is not fully

          7  occupied, on 146th Street?

          8                 MR. STEINBERG: Oh, yes. The building,

          9  yes, that's off Sutphin Boulevard, yes. That one is

         10  empty.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: Right. So,

         12  you think that that area is worth $30 a square foot?

         13                 MR. STEINBERG: I think so. I think

         14  I'm probably more optimistic than some people, but

         15  my theory is that based on a wholesale

         16  revitalization of the area, and we're talking not

         17  just about what City Corp did in Long Island City,

         18  which is plop a nice new building in a grody

         19  industrial area, but the plan that we put out calls

         20  for some investments in improving circulation from

         21  the Van Wyck into and out of the area acquiring some

         22  property to widen the streets, beautify them, green

         23  them.

         24                 The fact that this is so superbly --

         25  what Forest Hills doesn't have, yes, it's a fairly
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          2  pretty, fairly well-functioning area, it does not

          3  have 90,000 commuters a day at its doorstep at the

          4  railroad. It does not have an eight-minute

          5  connection to JFK Airport.

          6                 So, we think that the effective rents

          7  will be 28, 30 bucks.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: Okay, thank

          9  you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

         11  Council Member.

         12                 We have been joined by the ubiquitous

         13  Eric Gioia, Council Member Gioia. And we have also

         14  been joined by his Honor hisself (sic), the head of

         15  the Queens Delegation, Council Member Leroy Comrie.

         16                 Do either of you have a question for

         17  the Greater Jamaica?

         18                 Council member.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA: I just wanted

         20  to note, I appreciate your comments about CitiGroup,

         21  and Long Island City, and I would hope that we'd

         22  learn from some of the things they learned over the

         23  past decade when they were there.

         24                 I do just want to note that Long

         25  Island City is not the industrial area it was when
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          2  it plopped down there, and it was actually a place

          3  of great economic growth with new tenants coming in

          4  there every day.

          5                 MR. STEINBERG: I know that. I read

          6  about it all the time. It's been a big success.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA: Okay.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

          9  Council member.

         10                 Council member.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Good

         12  afternoon.

         13                 The zone area, the primary land mass

         14  area for the zoning with the expansion, how does

         15  that process happen?

         16                 MR. STEINBERG: What we did is we

         17  looked at areas not in the zone that are,

         18  essentially that are zoned for industrial, for

         19  commercial uses, not residentially zoned areas.

         20                 And we've looked primarily on the

         21  left of your map, that green quadrant, lower Archer

         22  Avenue, that is stationary, which was not in the

         23  zone when this was last amended in 1993.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Yes.

         25                 MR. STEINBERG: So that was clearly,
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          2  it's kind of a depressed area. There are some vacant

          3  buildings, like the Stark building, and it's clearly

          4  had the potential to support many more jobs.

          5                 The area to the south of that green

          6  line going south is the west side of Sutphin

          7  Boulevard. We think that once the AirTrain happens

          8  and development improves, happens at the AirTrain,

          9  we should try to enhance that boulevard. That is the

         10  main gateway from South Jamaica into the station

         11  area, and let's try to pump some economic

         12  development benefits from there to prompt business

         13  in the area to invest more and to improve that

         14  gateway area, we call it a gateway from the south.

         15                 The green line to the north is the

         16  west side of Sutphin Boulevard between Jamaica and

         17  Hillside Avenue. For some reason when they drew the

         18  zone boundary 15 years ago, they left out that side,

         19  that didn't make sense to us. That's an area that we

         20  expect will support a Business Improvement District

         21  within a year, so we added that.

         22                 And then the area around that big

         23  white hole in the middle, that is three

         24  under-developed sites around the York College

         25  Campus, which because CUNY has a policy now of
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          2  fostering economic development, we thought that with

          3  FDA in the environs there, these tax benefits to

          4  write down occupancy costs, we might be able to

          5  attract some pharmaceutical or biotechnology-related

          6  companies to that area.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Also, I wanted

          8  you to talk about, I don't know if you talked about

          9  it earlier, the process for getting this into the

         10  point where you have it ready today, and how to get

         11  it eligible --

         12                 MR. STEINBERG: Well, first of all, we

         13  did a survey of the area to see what was there and

         14  to see if it would qualify under the zone

         15  legislation. There has to be in a census district

         16  that either is distressed or adjacent to a

         17  distressed   census district.

         18                 I should point out that we are

         19  operating still under the 1990 census, and there is

         20  some concern here about getting this enacted quickly

         21  because under the 2000 census we don't know what the

         22  final figures are going to show, we don't want to

         23  risk losing eligibility.

         24                 We then brought it to, we informed

         25  the local community board about the zone expansion,
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          2  we brought it to an administrative body called the

          3  Zone Administrative Board, which consists of the

          4  local Councilman, Borough President, and

          5  representatives of businesses in the area, community

          6  board and some various government officials.

          7                 They reviewed our recommendation and

          8  they approved it, and then the next step was to

          9  introduce it here.

         10                 From now on it goes up to Albany

         11  through various other steps, and then ultimately

         12  would come along.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: And then

         14  aren't there some businesses that have some tax

         15  abatement issues that have to be dealt with within a

         16  certain period of time within this zone?

         17                 MR. STEINBERG: Tax abatement issues?

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Tax -- not tax

         19  abatement but just some issues, some things that

         20  would help them if they were included in the zone?

         21                 MR. STEINBERG: Oh, yes.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: If not tax

         23  abatements than some other --

         24                 MR. STEINBERG: I think we may have

         25  touched on that before you got here, Councilman.
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          2                 Yes, the businesses in the zone, for

          3  instance, we have -- on Sutphin Boulevard there is

          4  an office building, 8900 Sutphin Boulevard, which is

          5  not fully rented yet.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Right.

          7                 MR. STEINBERG: Once this goes into

          8  the zone, new businesses that move in here -- let's

          9  say, I don't know, I'm a law firm and I have five

         10  employees, if I move in here from Forest Hills, I'm

         11  going to get a wage tax credit of $7,500 a year for

         12  those five employees for each of five years. That's

         13  just one example.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: But there are

         15  no businesses that will be adversely affected?

         16                 MR. STEINBERG: No. This is all about

         17  -- this is like Mana (phonetic) from Heaven. This

         18  is from Albany.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: No, I'm saying

         20  that if this is not done before the end of this

         21  year?

         22                 MR. STEINBERG: Oh. Well, there is a

         23  concern that if we don't do this promptly enough,

         24  and the new census statistics are published, that

         25  some of these areas might not be eligible, and that
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          2  would be a terrible shame.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Do you expect

          4  to see that the census will show that this area is

          5  increased--

          6                 MR. STEINBERG: Our general impression

          7  is that times are improving in Jamaica and the area

          8  is improving.

          9                 Now, to look at some of these areas,

         10  physically they still look pretty -- at least the

         11  commercial areas look under-invested and under-cared

         12  for, but census statistics are based on residents,

         13  not on businesses, and generally speaking, from what

         14  we've seen, the incomes of people in the area have

         15  increased.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Do you have

         17  the percentage on how much of each area is in my

         18  district, as opposed to how much area is in --

         19                 MR. STEINBERG: Honestly, we -- the

         20  new area that's to be included or the existing area?

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: The existing

         22  and -- well, I don't have much of the new.

         23                 MR. STEINBERG: I don't think you have

         24  any of the new, in fact.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: No, just a
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          2  small part.

          3                 MR. STEINBERG: Yes.

          4                 As far as I know, your area, and

          5  Aliya, correct me if I'm wrong, is the three

          6  superblocks downtown. Where the Mattone Project is,

          7  that's in your area.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Yes.

          9                 MR. STEINBERG: Do you know offhand

         10  which area?

         11                 MS. ALIYA: I would say that about ten

         12  percent of the zone overall is in your district.

         13  About --

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: It's a little

         15  more than ten.

         16                 MS. ALIYA: Yes. About --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: I take in

         18  everything east of Jamaica Avenue and Guybro

         19  Boulevard (phonetic). Actually, I go to Parsons

         20  Boulevard. Everything on --

         21                 MR. STEINBERG: You do?

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Yes.

         23                 MR. STEINBERG: Gennaro has about five

         24  percent, and the rest is Jennings.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Yes.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: How much was

          3  my district, I'm sorry?

          4                 MR. STEINBERG: Your south of here.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JENNINGS: Back to you,

          6  sir.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Okay.

          8                 And at this time, just for the

          9  record, I just want to state that I have been

         10  working with the Zone Board since its inception, as

         11  a staff person, so I'm well aware of the process to

         12  get the additions, and I was actively part of the

         13  two additions that were created, and I would like to

         14  see these additions done, because it does take quite

         15  a period of time to get to this stage. So, I

         16  understand that while we're not voting today, I'd

         17  like to see the vote taken, because it does impact

         18  on -- and the businesses, even though they're not

         19  technically in my district, they really want to see

         20  this voted through as soon as possible so that they

         21  can make sure that while they have the tentative

         22  benefits now, they can be enacted on a permanent

         23  basis.

         24                 I would also like to -- when will the

         25  new census figures be adopted?
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          2                 MR. STEINBERG: I don't know exactly.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: I just seem to

          4  feel that you may be wrong about what those numbers

          5  are and we can be able to do another expansion.

          6  Especially, I'm concerned about the area on Hillside

          7  Avenue, between Sutphin Boulevard and 188th Street

          8  actually, to be included, and I think the new census

          9  numbers may allow that area to be included, the

         10  commercial strip.

         11                 MR. STEINBERG: That's something we

         12  could look at.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: And that's

         14  basically, I came today to congratulate you for

         15  everything that you're doing to try to maintain a

         16  zone. I know it's not easy.

         17                 Did you get any additional staff? I

         18  know the staff had been temporarily decimated for a

         19  little while there.

         20                 MR. STEINBERG: We're doing okay,

         21  thank you. Thank you for your concern.

         22                 You know, you raise a point, you talk

         23  about constituents or other members of the public

         24  not in your districts who want to see this happen. I

         25  didn't really focus on that.
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          2                 If this zone is enacted after this

          3  Council approves it, it has to go to Albany through

          4  various steps. If it happens before December 31st,

          5  that means that taxpayers starting in January 1st

          6  can get the benefits of the zone. If we miss that,

          7  then they can miss a year of tax benefits. So, with

          8  time passing by, we do lose benefits.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: And this was

         10  approved from last year, right? You did the

         11  community board stuff and all the other --

         12                 MR. STEINBERG: Yes. We did this last

         13  spring, and this was ready to roll around September

         14  11th, and then of course the Administration had

         15  other things to worry about, so...

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: All right,

         17  thank you.

         18                 MR. STEINBERG: Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Council Member

         20  Comrie, I thank you for those points. I assure you

         21  that this matter will be addressed as quickly as

         22  possible, perhaps at our next hearing.

         23                 Are there any other -- you seem so

         24  far away, Council Member Clarke. Either we have done

         25  something wrong or we will get a smaller table.
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          2                 Is there anything that you would like

          3  to add on this?

          4                 Well, if that's the case, thank you

          5  kindly.

          6                 MR. STEINBERG: Thank you very much.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you for

          8  your testimony.

          9                 Was this your first testimony here,

         10  sir?

         11                 MR. STEINBERG: In many, many years,

         12  yes.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Okay, welcome

         14  back.

         15                 Madam Flake, was this your first

         16  testimony?

         17                 MS. FLAKE: Yes.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: May there be

         19  many more.

         20                 Would you call the next witness.

         21                 MS. REED: (Not identified for the

         22  record.) Margarita Matarrita, from Vanguard

         23  Investors.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Welcome. When

         25  that button is not lit, the microphone is on. When
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          2  it is lit, it's off.

          3                 MS. MATARRITA: It's on.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If you state

          5  your name and state your affiliation.

          6                 MS. MATARRITA: Good afternoon. My

          7  name is Magarita Matarrita. I'm here on behalf of

          8  Joy Tomchin, who was -- unfortunately she wasn't

          9  able to attend today's meeting.

         10                 "Dear Committee Members:

         11                 I apologize for not being able to

         12  attend this afternoon's meeting, but I did want you

         13  to hear our difficult position on Sutphin Boulevard

         14  and South Jamaica.

         15                 I am one of the owners of the

         16  building at 89-00 Sutphin Boulevard, directly across

         17  from the new Civil Court. Our building is 50,000

         18  square feet, a combination of office and retail. Our

         19  partnership bought the building in 1993, before the

         20  Court was built. Over the years we have spent over 1

         21  million dollars upgrading the building because we

         22  believe that Jamaica is a vital and growing

         23  community. However, after all these years we still

         24  have substantial vacancies. We need your help.

         25                 Because of the present boundaries of
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          2  the South Jamaica Empire Zone, we cannot compete

          3  with our neighbors across the street which offer

          4  competitive commercial space but are 100 percent

          5  leased. This unfairly discriminates against our

          6  building. We have some start-up businesses in our

          7  building, but we believe that often the benefits of

          8  the Empire Zone will greatly enhance the

          9  profitability and encourage more tenants to our

         10  block, enabling us to finally lease up the building

         11  after nine years.

         12                 Thank you for considering this

         13  amendment.

         14                 Very truly yours, Joy Tomchin."

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         16  much.

         17                 Could you hold for a second, I just

         18  want to get a sense of is this site one of the sites

         19  that may be in the new -- this is one of the areas

         20  that would be incorporated into the new site, so

         21  this is a letter in support of the Empire Zone

         22  designation?

         23                 MS. MATARRITA: Yes.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: This is only

         25  highlighting what I don't have all the details on,
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          2  but I do know that there are a lot of businesses

          3  that are in her position, as far as our commercial

          4  retail, and also manufacturing in the area, and I

          5  ran out of my Queens office this morning, without

          6  the details, but I wanted to bring that to

          7  attention. So, I'm glad that you're here to

          8  articulate your company's plight, and I would hope

          9  that this would help to move the vote of this piece

         10  out sooner rather than later.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I agree with you

         12  sooner, sir.

         13                 Are there any questions for Magarita?

         14                 Is this your first time as

         15  testifying?

         16                 MS. MATARRITA: Yes, it is.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: You did a great

         18  job.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: What rate are

         20  you offering per square foot?

         21                 MS. MATARRITA: Excuse me?

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: What's your

         23  square footage now rate?

         24                 MS. MATARRITA: Well, right now they

         25  have 50,000 square foot, that's the size of the
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          2  building.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Yes.

          4                 MS. MATARRITA: Specifically what they

          5  go entailed by (sic) when it comes to the zone, I'm

          6  not sure.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: You don't know

          8  what the competitors are offering per square foot?

          9                 MS. MATARRITA: That is a response for

         10  Joy Tomchin.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: What you know

         12  is it's cheaper than what you're offering?

         13                 MS. MATARRITA: I can't answer that,

         14  I'm sorry.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Okay. All

         16  right.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If there are no

         18  other questions, then you can be excused. You did a

         19  good job.

         20                 MS. MATARRITA: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I want to have a

         22  letter read into the record.

         23                 MS. REED: We have a letter from David

         24  Sigmund, the Senior Vice President of Elcore,

         25  Incorporated, and it is addressed to Gary Altman,
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          2  the Legislative Counsel for the City Council.

          3                 "Dear Mr. Altman:

          4                 Elcore Incorporated is the designated

          5  developer for the project known as JFK Corporate

          6  Square, a proposed 300,000 square foot Class A

          7  office building to be developed adjacent to the Long

          8  Island Railroad and JFK AirTrain Stations in

          9  Jamaica, Queens.

         10                 Elcore, and its partner, Greater

         11  Jamaica Development Corporation, are in the process

         12  of securing public and private sector tenant

         13  interests in occupying this facility, which would be

         14  the first new officer tower in Queens in over a

         15  decade, and it would serve as a catalyst for

         16  millions of square feet of new development in

         17  Jamaica.

         18                 Given that development costs in

         19  Jamaica are virtually identical to costs in

         20  Manhattan economic incentives provided by the City

         21  and State are absolutely critical to achieving the

         22  modest rent levels required to attract tenants to

         23  the outer boroughs.

         24                 We are, therefore, urging the

         25  Committee on Economic Development and the City
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          2  Council to support the proposed expansion of Empire

          3  Zone boundaries to include those areas in the

          4  vicinity of the rail stations, which are the drivers

          5  of future economic opportunity in Southeast Queens.

          6                 I apologize for being unable to

          7  appear at the May 7th hearing, but I am hopeful that

          8  this letter will substitute for my testimony.

          9                 Sincerely, David A. Sigmund."

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         11  much.

         12                 Are there any other witnesses to be

         13  called?

         14                 If there are no other witnesses, I do

         15  have a statement or a question or a concern from

         16  Council Member Clarke.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Yes, thank

         18  you, Mr. Chair.

         19                 I sat here listening and the sense

         20  that I got from, at least who the folks who did come

         21  and testify in the reading of that recent letter is

         22  that there seems to be support for this project.

         23                 I was wondering, had anyone in my

         24  absence come in to testify against it? Or are you

         25  aware of any concerns against the development of the
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          2  zone?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Of the first

          4  zone there was no one who came to testify against

          5  the Staten Island zone, of course. No one came to

          6  testify against, and there may have been one or two

          7  concerns, but there was no one who was opposing it.

          8                 On the second one, several concerns

          9  had been raised. No one came to testify against it.

         10  There are several concerns and I believe at this

         11  time will allow us the ability to address whichever

         12  concerns exist, and I do look for a speedy

         13  resolution, a very speedy resolution.

         14                 We may or may not get hit with the

         15  census problem, however, let's not find out. Why

         16  should we even find out if the numbers change or

         17  whatever. So, I'm looking for a speedy resolution,

         18  but at the same time a thorough resolution,

         19  something that takes in the needs of the people of

         20  the affected communities.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Very well, Mr.

         22  Chair.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I went to the

         24  Yvette Clarke school and I sat up front and I try to

         25  learn.
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          2                 If there are no other questions, I'm

          3  just a poor man -- Leroy, cover me -- if there are

          4  no other concerns or questions, this meeting is

          5  formally finished.

          6                 (Hearing concluded at 2:35 p.m.)
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          2              CERTIFICATION

          3

          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

         11  State of New York, do hereby certify that the

         12  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         13  within proceeding.

         14                 I further certify that I am not

         15  related to any of the parties to this action by

         16  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         17  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         18                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         19  set my hand this 7th day of May 2002.
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